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I.
CALL TO ORDER

The meeting was called to order at 9:15 am.
II.
CONSENT CALENDAR

MOTION:  The Board moved, seconded and passed a motion to approve the consent calendar, including the minutes from May 17, 2008, the agenda, the membership report now standing at 6358 (a loss of 139 from the last quarter), and the financial reports and overages.  

III.
ACTION ITEMS
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A.  Reorganization of Portfolios, Management Responsibilities, Board Makeup and Budget Restructuring
Vince Bertoni and Kurt Christiansen discussed the many changes that APA California has experienced in the last ten years.  For instance, there are now 6500 members rather than 4,000, 2000 people attending the conference (doubled within 5-7 years which also computes to 1/3 the size of the entire National conference).  As a result, the Board members and staff are taking on expanded and new duties at the same time that members expect more and more from the organization.  Members are also reluctant to join the Board given the ever-increasing responsibilities.  Attracting high-level planners, who already have extensive responsibilities, is difficult if the portfolios are overloaded or without staff support.

To address these issues, Kurt suggested the following Board changes:

1. Add one additional elected position of VP of Conferences.  This position will be appointed this year and then elected and will take over oversight of conference for the Chapter beginning with the San Diego Conference at La Costa in 2010.  The conference committee will reduce their responsibilities accordingly to mobile workshops, opening reception, and providing volunteers.  All other responsibilities will be taken over by the VP of Conferences with assistance from the other VPs with overlapping responsibilities, including VP Administration.  One representative from each Section will be appointed to help evaluate sessions for the conference with the VP of Conferences.  The VP of Conferences will also be in charge of updating the Conference Handbook, budgeting, setting the conference registration rate, and ensuring that the student programs, leadership reception, and diversity summit, as well as other key board programs, are scheduled.

2. Restructure VP Professional Development.  The VP Professional Development will be restructured to include also three new appointed assistants to deal with the substantially increased responsibilities for this portfolio:

· Certificate Maintenance Coordinator - responsible for AICP workshops and validating conference sessions for AICP credit.

· Program Director - responsible for continuing education programs at the state conference and promoting other programs throughout the state.

· FAICP Coordinator - responsible for determining eligible candidates for FAICP and coordinating the applications.

3. Restructure VP Public Information.  The position will also now have two new appointed positions:

· Public Relations Coordinator – responsible for managing the Porter Novelli public relations contract and decisions in coordination with the PR Committee.

· Cal Planner Coordinator – responsible for oversight of the new digital Cal Planner, including obtaining articles and adding new interactive and other innovative features to Cal Planner.

· Technology Director – this position will be discussed next year in the context of overlapping duties with those duties currently being completed by InsiteLogic and Stefan/George Associates.

4. Merge Marketing and Inclusionary Director.  This position will become one appointed position.

5. Add Two Section Directors to the Executive Committee:  Now that the Executive Committee (all elected positions and one Section Director) has once again grown, two Section Directors will be appointed at the beginning of each year to serve on the Executive Committee instead of the current one.  The two Section Directors serving on the Executive Committee will be asked to communicate Executive Board decisions to the other Section Directors.
MOTION:  The Board unanimously moved, seconded and passed a motion to approve the new VP of Conferences, and the new appointed positions.  The appointments and Bylaws changes for the initial VP of Conferences and other new appointed positions will be finalized and approved by the Board in January.  The Board authorized the Executive Committee to draft the necessary changes to the Bylaws to reflect the new appointed and elected positions for approval by the Board at the January Board meeting.  The Board also asked the Standing Conference Committee to assist the new VP of Conferences to update the Conference Manual by early 2009.  The update will include an outline of the new conference Chapter oversight structure, listing the responsibilities of the new VP of Conferences vs. the conference committee responsibilities.  The Standing Conference Committee was also asked to develop recommendations for Board consideration next year for selection of long-term conference locations and a revised chapter/section conference split after 2009 since the conferences are growing beyond the ability of some Sections to accommodate them, and given the new centralized state oversight of the conference.
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B.  Approval of 2009 APA California Budget
Hing Wong and Tom Stefan outlined the new 2009 APA California Budget.  The Chapter has current reserves of $589,000.  Tom pointed out that between the Chapter and the Sections, we now have over $1 million in assets.  The Chapter has also continually been able to operate in the black over the years even though the budgets show a negative balance, due to unanticipated higher revenues in several categories each year, as well as unused expenditures.  The financial health of the organization is very strong.  Most of the line items for 2009 are the same as the 2008 budget.  Due to the economy, however, the 2009 budget remains lean and conservative.  Board overages remain for the most part those occurring as the result of additional members and corresponding additional administrative costs, or overages approved by the Board for specific purposes. 

Key line item changes in the 2009 budget include:

Income:

· LI 50 51 and 53  - Ad revenue is lower than last year because of economy so the 2009 budget for ads has been reduced in anticipation of continued less demand in 2009.

· LI 70 – Dues revenue has been increased for 2009.  The increase is expected as a result of the Chapter dues increase last year, and because the actual numbers for 2008 continued to grow and National has continued to see growth in membership.

· LI 72 - Conference Profits remain below actual profits from the 2007 conference based on a conservative estimate of 2008 profits to date.

Expenses:

· LI 102 - Board meeting and retreat expenses have been increased to reflect the increased expenses due to the larger Board and higher hotel and flight expenses.

· LI 104 – Elections expenses have been dropped by about half due to the online balloting, which has reduced printing and mailing costs. 

· LI 107 and 109 – Phone, fax and postage expenses have been raised to reflect actual cost increases.

· LI 500 and 503 – The Grandesign contract for services and production reflect their increased responsibilities and actual time, as well as the actual cost of production.

· LI 600 – The VP for Administration budget has been increased $1000 to account for conference site visits.

· LI 604 – The Minority Inclusion Program has been moved from the President’s portfolio to Administration.
· LI 605 – The Marketing Director budget has been increased by $2000 to pay for updated graphics for the APA booth display.

· LI 701 – The Section conference rebate amount has been changed to reflect the changed conference profit amount in LI 72.

MOTION:  The Board moved, seconded and passed a motion to approve the draft budget with the following key changes:
1.  Increase Stefan/George Associates Contract
Kurt Christiansen outlined the proposed changes for the Stefan/George Associates contract.  As part of the restructuring of the Board, the services of Stefan/George Associates will also be changed.  Along with the major increase in membership and the number of Board members, Stefan/George has been asked to manage more consultants, complete major tasks that tend to occur or be due at the same time, and take on additional tasks, even though their contract amount and list of contracted services has not yet caught up with those responsibilities.  In addition, many of the responsibilities of the current VP’s would be better completed as part of the management contract to relieve the VP’s of the more labor intensive administrative responsibilities, such as updating the website, providing National with the new financial reports, and inputting continuing education information. 

The Board as a result increased the Stefan/George Associates budget in Line Item 100 by $125,000 to allocate two dedicated personnel for APA services.  The tasks will be determined over the course of next year, beginning with website maintenance, National accounting reports and VP for Professional Development tasks.  The Board decided not to commit to a broad range of new tasks up front beyond VP services to give S/G time to evaluate the time needed to complete those tasks, but will add additional tasks as time and personnel permit. The Executive Committee will also review the list of services annually to ensure the services performed by S/G are those that should be performed by staff rather than the Board members, and to ensure tasks important to the Board are completed efficiently.

2.  Temporarily Decrease Porter Novelli Contract
The Board will temporarily decrease the Porter Novelli second-year public relations contract to $100,000 from the $120,000 existing contract, and $130,000 requested contract for 2009.  The PR Committee will meet with Porter Novelli to determine the scope and priority of services that will be provided under the $100,000 contract based on a list of optional tasks and estimated costs, eliminating the suggested blog at this time due to the extensive oversight that would be required by the Board.  The Board will review revenues and expenses in June to determine if the contract and pubic relations services can be increased at that time to ensure we continue the three-year PR strategy.  The PR Committee will also work with Porter Novelli to develop simple PR tools and info that the Sections can reuse and share to save costs over time, and to post the op eds up on the website so members and press have easy access.

3.  Fund APA California 60th Anniversary Video
The Board approved a $15,000 funding request from Steve Preston and his APA California 60th Anniversary Committee to produce a 60th anniversary video.  The Committee was asked to work with Lance Shulte, since the Committee plans to use Grandesigns, InSite Logic, and Porter Novelli to assist in completing the video, posting the video on the website, and distributing it or pieces of it for public relations purposes.  The video will include information on the history of the Chapter and planning in California, including comments on planning from key California planners.  The $15,000 will be placed in the 2009 Budget in a new Line Item 907 - Special Projects.

4.  Fund California Planning Roundtable General Plan Revision Project

The Board approved a request from the California Planning Roundtable to fund the first phase of its Evolving General Plan Project.  The goal of the project is to develop tools and resources to promote development and implementation of the most effective General Plans for the 21st Century.  Several tools may be developed including a report, other documentation or models which are web based to assist in the preparation of a 21st century General Plan, and identification of proposals to strengthen planning law and policy.  CPR has already begun the project with volunteers with a $5,000 seed amount to find sources to fund the first phase.  This first phase, to be conducted in December and January, will include hiring a consultant and project manager that will work with foundations and state agencies to determine their grant priorities and funding capability for this project.

The Board approved $4,000 for the project from LI 302 – Legislative Review Team/Vice President Projects.  However, the Board agreed to pay CPR $5,000 in December as an initial payment, and asked each of the Sections to send the Chapter $2,000 each for the project, which will then be sent to CPR.  The total sent to CPR will be $20,000 ($1,000 from the Sections’ contribution will be used to reimburse the Chapter for the extra $1,000 of the initial December payment).  The Board also asked CPR to work with Pete Parkinson and Sande George as the APA representatives on the project.  

5.  Increase Section Dues Rebate

LI 700, the Section Dues Rebate line item, will be increased to $62,000 to reflect the increase in LI 70.

6.  Explain the Budget and Budget Deficit on Website
The budget will be revised and put up on the APA website.  Sande George will include the budget information from the minutes, explaining that the deficit will be taken out of reserves to continue to meet APA California goals for its three-year PR plan.  
7.  Update Financial Policies
Hing Wong will work with Stefan/George Associates to update the Financial policies in 2009.
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C.  New Student Representative Appointed

MOTION: The Board moved, seconded and passed a motion to appoint Ryan Brough as the new Student Rep. Ryan is a student a Cal Poly.
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D.  Online Voting to Begin This Year

Kurt Christiansen advised the Board that the Chapter will hold its first online voting for 2009 Chapter officers this year.  The Chapter will send out several advance postcards and include an article in the November Cal Planner notifying members of the new online voting process.  The election will be officially live on November 15 and will close December 15.  

MOTION:  The slate of officers for the election was approved by the Board.
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E.  E-Mailed Membership Survey

Lance Shulte notified the Board that an e-mailed membership survey will be sent to members by the end of the year to get input on what members like or don’t like about Cal Planner and the website, and asking what types of communication options from APA that members most prefer in this digital age.
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F.  Request for Approval for Digital Newsletter for Cal Planner

MOTION:  The Board moved, seconded a passed a motion to approve the proposal by Lance Shulte to transition Cal Planner into a digital newsletter in 2009.  The new newsletter will still be produced by Grandesign, but will not be printed and mailed.  The digital newsletter will allow Cal Planner to include animation and video, a quick turn around time for ads, as well as allow for members to provide feedback.
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G.  Board Review of Legislative Platform

Pete Parkinson presented the draft 2009-2010 Legislative Platform.  It has been updated to include the impacts of AB 32 and greenhouse gas emission reduction implementation, SB 375 local and regional land use climate change provisions and CEQA provisions, as well as housing element changes and flood policies, all of which occurred in the last two years since the previous Platform was completed.  Pete asked the Board to send him any changes or comments on the draft by the end of the year.  The Leg Platform Committee will be reviewing the draft in December.  Pete expects to finalize the Platform in January and bring it back to the Board at the January Board meeting for approval.
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H.  Invitation to Reno Planners to 2009 Tahoe Conference

MOTION:  Julia Lave Johnston provided the Board with an update of the 2009 Conference at Squaw Creek.  Because the conference will be so close to Reno and Nevada, the Board asked the Conference Committee to invite Reno planners to the Conference.
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I.  Approval of Website Content Posting Guidelines

MOTION:  The Board approved the new Website Content Posting Guidelines to ensure that articles and information posted on the website are consistent with APA California goals and policies.  The guidelines will be placed on the website, and amended to add that the President and VP’s have the ability to approve posting to the website.
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J.  Section Planning Commissioner Grants Available

Kathy Garcia asked Sections to apply for the Planning Commissioner Training Grants.
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K.  Legoland Planning Event – Request for Section Funding

Derek Hull notified the Board that he had arranged for a Legoland planning event for kids in Los Angeles, Orange, San Diego, and one more, most likely in Inland empire.  The events include professional planners working with 5-12 year old kids to build model cities based on planning principles.  Derek asked each of the host Sections where the events will be held if they would be wiling to provide $200 each.  Derek was asked to work directly with the Section Directors for the funding.
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L.  Thanks

Vince Bertoni thanked the outgoing Board members for their Service and provided them with an award, including Bill Chopyk, Kim Christensen, Juan Borrelli, Keneetha Gaines, and Kathy Garcia.  Vince also thanked the Board as this was his last Board meeting as President.  He complemented the Board for again taking major steps forward in a number of key areas, including the public relations contract and increasing management staff support for the Boar, as well as continued legislative recognition and expanded website services.  The Board thanked Vince for his service.
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I.  2009 Board Meeting Dates

The 2009 Board meeting dates and locations are as follows:

· January 30 and 31 – Friday and Saturday – Board retreat and Board meeting – Palm Springs – Viceroy Hotel – Starting at noon on Friday, January 30th.  

· June 6 – Saturday - Sacramento.

· September 13 – Sunday – Squaw Creek at Conference Site.

I.
ADJOURNMENT
The Board adjourned at 4:00 pm.
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